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Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 3 September 2013 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Councillors present:
Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mr S Frost (Vice-Chair), Mr M Caston, Mrs L Starman, Mr A Timmins.
Also present:
Mrs M Knights (Clerk), Mr A Gunson (County Councillor), Member of the public.
1. Apologies for Absence – Mr R Rockley (work commitments), Mrs F Kirkpatrick (holiday).
2. Declarations of Interest – None.
3. Minutes of the Previous Meetings held 2 July 2013 – Mr Frost asked for an addition to the minutes regarding the use of the Village Hall car park by patrons of the Hardley Windmill.  Mr Frost had offered to meet the Mill’s Management Committee to resolve the matter.  The minutes were then approved and signed as an accurate record of the meeting. 
4. Matters Arising:
4.1 Safety Inspection Report for the Playing Field – The report gave an overall risk rating of medium, with a number of recommendations for minor works to be carried out.  Clerk to make arrangements for work to be done.
4.2 South Norfolk Standards Training – Councillors considered the correspondence received from South Norfolk and decided that the Clerk should accept offer of an individual training session and make necessary arrangements.
4.3 Norwich Northern Distributor Road Pre-Application Consultation – Councillors did not have any comments to make.

4.4 Update on the Installation of Defibrillator at the Village Hall – Mrs Starman advised that the contract provided by East of England Co-op was incorrect and a new one would be provided for signature by the Parish Council.  Add to next agenda.
5. Clerk's Report:
· Publication of Minutes: A resident had asked whether there was a quicker way to make the minutes of meetings available to residents.  The Clerk suggested posting draft minutes on the website rather than waiting for them to be accepted at the following meeting.  Councillors were not in favour of the suggestion and Clerk to ensure that the current process is followed.
· Hedge Cutting: The Clerk asked what arrangements should be made regarding the annual trimming of the hedge around the playing field.  It was agreed that the hedge should be cut as soon as possible to the top of the chain link fence.  Clerk to ask James Brett to carry out cut as soon as possible.
· Polo field at Langley Abbey: South Norfolk had advised that a planning application was expected regard the change of use of an agricultural field to a polo pitch.

· Highway Rangers: The broken glass had not been removed from around the bottle banks at the Village Hall.  Clerk to chase up.
· Dog bin at Langley Staithe: The owner had not responded to the Parish Council’s suggestion of us installing the bin if the owner would be prepared to pay for the emptying of it.  Clerk to contact owner again.
· Hardley War Memorial: The War Memorials Trust had advised that from the information and photographs submitted the project is likely to be eligible for the Small Grants Scheme.  Clerk and Mr Caston to fill in forms and get quotes.
6. Correspondence:
· A letter from the Secretary of the Langley Poor’s Allotment Charity advised that Mr Frost and Mr Bartlett had come to the end of their term of being Trustees.  They were both willing to stand again and therefore the Charity asked that they be re-elected.  The Parish Council agreed that Mr Frost and Mr Bartlett should continue to represent the parish.
· Norfolk County Council wrote with advance notice of forthcoming consultation on the 2014/15 Budget and savings proposals for 2014/17.  Whilst the Parish Council did not need to take any particular action, Mr Gunson raised concerns about potential cuts to the Highway budget.
See list of correspondence circulated but not discussed at the meeting.
7. Planning:
7.1 Broads Authority BA/2013/0187/FUL – Environment Agency – Compartment 19, The North West Bank, Langley Dyke, Langley – Flood defence works including strengthening of the flood bank, importation of clay material with a temporary site compound and associated engineering works.  Approved – improved flood defences.
7.2 Broads Authority BA/2013/0035/TCA – Mrs Wheeler – The Gables, 21 Langley Street, Langley, Norwich – Works to tree within a Conservation Area: Reduce height of Ty Spruce to below BT cables.  The Parish Council agrees with the work taking place.
7.3 Decision: Approved with 13 conditions.  Broads Authority BA/2013/0072/FUL – Mr Mark Tolley – Cantley Sugar Factory, Station Road, Cantley – Proposed extension in height of two existing sugar syrup storage tanks along with an additional storage tank and associated landscaping
7.4 Decision: Approved with 2 conditions: Broads Authority BA/2013/0114/COND – Mr Mark Tolley – Cantley Sugar Factory, Station Road, Cantley – Removal of condition 3 of PP BA/2012/0354/FUL due to the proposal not impacting on ammonia
8. Finance:
8.1 The Parish Council accepted the revised nationally agreed NJC Pay Scales.  The following payments were approved:
	LwH Village Hall
	Rent
	100814
	£20.00

	Playsafety Ltd
	Annual Safety Inspection & Report
	100815
	£88.80

	Ladywell Accountancy Services
	PAYE Year 2013-2014
	100816
	£28.00

	HM Revenue & Customs
	Clerk’s PAYE
	100817
	£116.00

	Marianne Knights
	Clerk’s Salary & Expenses
	BACS
	£513.40

	James Brett
	Grass Cutting (second of four equal payments) 
	100818
	£200.00


Account Balances at 3 September 2013:

· Current Account: £4,409.04

· Savings Account: £2,503.75

9. County Councillor's Report: 
· The Director of Social Services had attended a meeting regarding the matter of Loddon Day Centre’s falling numbers due to the changes to budgets.  People are choosing not to spend their personal budget at the Centre.

· Hobart High School had been rated as “Good” by Ofsted.

· Staithe Road and Gentleman’s Walk have had remedial work.
· Anglian Buses have stopped running buses through Loddon.  First have been asked to review their timetable.
· The work on the south bank of the River Chet had unearthed a boat which was estimated to be around 400-600 years old.
· Mr Frost reported that there was a hole in the Jubilee Hall hedge opposite Filbert Road.  A child had run through the gap and in front of a car.  Mrs Starman would pass it onto the Jubilee Hall Management Committee.
10. District Councillor's Report: Not available.
11. Police Report: Not available.  However the following statistics were reported regarding crimes in the Parish:
· June: No crimes

· July: 1 x Fraud and Forgery
· August: 1 x Other and 1 x Theft Other

12. Councillor’s Reports:

· Mr Caston reported that a parish resident had been “told off” by someone at the Village Hall for using the car park.  This took place during the remote control car event.  Instances like this are not good for the reputation of the Village Hall.

· Mr Frost queried the building work taking place at Staithe House, in light of the recent application for a certificate of lawfulness for an existing use of land as a residential garden.  Clerk to make enquiries with South Norfolk.
· Mrs Starman: The Fun Day would take place on Sunday 8 September.
· Mr Sullivan queried whether Hardley Staithe slipway can be used by anyone and was advised that it can be used by parishioners.

· St Michael’s Church recent art exhibition received excellent support, with around 600 people attending.  Mr Sullivan thanked the residents of Langley with Hardley for their support.
13. Public Participation: A close neighbour of Langley Abbey was concerned about the disruption being caused to residents by the various events taking place at the Abbey.  He reported that parties and weddings were taking place on the polo field, continuing until 2 am; and that tractors were putting sand out in the early hours of the morning.  He also reported that a lot of foul language was heard from people using the polo arena.  The Parish Council suggested that residents should write directly to South Norfolk with their complaints.  Also, that Clerk to contact South Norfolk to see whether the weddings and parties on the polo field are an appropriate use of the land and to ask whether there has been a misuse of any permissions granted.
14. Date of next meeting: Tuesday 1 October 2013 at 7.30 pm in Langley with Hardley Village Hall 

The meeting closed at 9.04 pm.
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